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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 1, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 13, 2011, a pre-hearing order was filed on July

13, 2011, and an amended pre-hearing order was filed on August 24,

2011.  A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked Commission's

Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her right

arm and wrist on June 15, 2010.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s low back injury of June

15, 2010.

2. Compensability of the claimant’s low back injury of August

25, 2010.

3. Compensability of the claimant’s low back injury of

November 2, 2010.

4. In the alternative, the claimant claims that her continued

work caused cumulative stress and trauma to her low back in the

form of a compensable aggravation.

5. Related medical.

6. Temporary total disability from November 13, 2010, to a

date to be determined.

7. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that her low back and
radicular difficulties were caused by either a
specific employment-related incident in June
15, 2010, August 25, 2010, November 2, 2010
and/or cumulative trauma by her day to day
employment activities during this period.  As
a result of these compensable difficulties,
she is entitled to medical services, temporary
total disability benefits from November 13,
2010 through a date yet to be determined, and
a controverted attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents did accept the Claimant’s
right wrist sprain as compensable. The
Claimant was initially followed by Dr. Sheikha
for the sprain. At that time, there was no
mention of any back injury whatsoever. 
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The Claimant did have an x-ray of the wrist
that showed no acute abnormality. The Claimant
was then seen on June 21, 2010 by Dr. Keith
Holder. At that point, the Claimant made no
complaints of back problems, either. The
Claimant underwent x-rays of the right wrist
again at this point.

The Claimant then saw Dr. Harp on June 23,
2010. He noted that the Claimant’s x-rays were
unremarkable, and that the Claimant was there
for further evaluation of her wrist. There is
absolutely no mention of her low back. The
Respondents did pay for additional x-rays. The
Claimant returned to the same doctor on July
7, 2010. She has good range of motion and no
tenderness. He noted that her the Claimant
could return to work without restrictions and
was without impairment.

Subsequent to this, the Claimant had physical
therapy at the Cooper Clinic Occupational
Therapy.  Again, this was primarily for her
wrist. It was noted that the Claimant had a
normal examination. In fact, their assessment
was inconsistent grip and range of motion
measurements with no objective measurable
findings. 

The Claimant then returned to Dr. Harp on
August 30, indicating that her wrist injury
was resolved and she could return to work
without restrictions. 

Dr. Harp then saw the Claimant again on
September 20, 2010 and requested an MRI. The
Respondents did not honor that request. At no
time during the examinations was the Claimant
showing evidence of bone edema, which was what
Dr. Harp wanted to rule out with the MRI. The
Respondents had the case looked at by a peer
review committee, and it was noted than an MRI
would not be reasonable and necessary.

As far as temporary total disability benefits,
there is no indication that the Claimant is
entitled to those benefits. The Claimant
continued to work until she was terminated on
November 9, 2010. At that point, the Claimant
filed for, and is receiving, unemployment
benefits. 
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As far as additional medical, the Respondents
content that further medical is not reasonable
and necessary.

Last, the Claimant is asking for permanent
partial disability benefits, yet there has
been no impairment rating given.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-year-old female who

alleges that she has suffered a compensable injury to her low back.

The claimant alleges this compensability as follows:

1. The compensability of a low back injury
that occurred on June 15, 2010.

2. The compensability of a low back injury
that occurred on August 25, 2010.

3. The compensability of a low back injury
that occurred on November 2, 2010.

4. The claimant also, alternatively, argues
that her continued work caused cumulative
stress and trauma to her low back and that she
suffered a compensable injury in the form of a
compensable aggravation.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony regarding her alleged low back injury of June 15, 2010:

“Q.   Now June 15th what job were you doing
then?

A.   I beginned at Fresno cleaned that
warehouse, offices and restrooms.  I went to
Van Buren and I was cleaning there because
they cut everything down to X amount of time
on each warehouse.  So I only had a short time
to get this one done.  A short time to get
here and get this one done and then go to 23rd
Street and start working on the assembly.
That morning I went in, I was cleaning the
offices.  I was emptying the trash.  I had to
go to the utility room to get my supplies.
They had recently sold the building in Van
Buren, but I was still going and cleaning it.
So they had round the clock shifts.  And I
would try to keep the utility room clean and
organized and everything put up, but I guess
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other people had come and they would move
things around.  Well, I only had X amount of
time to get all my work done and when I was
reaching up there to get my supplies off the
top shelf I guess I stumbled over that box and
when I did that’s when I fell.

Q.   Can you describe the fall for us?

A.   Yes, I had an armload of supplies and I
guess my feet got – I just went off balance.
I’m not sure how it happened, but when I fell
I fell very hard and when I did I landed on my
back, my bottom and it just felt like I rolled
up my hand was almost under me.  I guess it’s
a natural instinct, you know, to try to break
your fall anyway you could, but I couldn’t
stop myself.  There was nothing there to grab
onto.

Q.   Can you tell us what happened then?

A.   Well, after a few moments I started
trying to rouse myself and get myself up and I
didn’t feel anything.  Absolutely nothing.  I
didn’t feel anything.  I got up and I started
moving around and I was trying to move the mop
bucket out and when I turned to start moving
the mop bucket out of the utility room I
couldn’t stand it.  All the pain hit me all at
one time and I called Donnie Green and I told
him, I said, Donnie I fell.  I said, I don’t
know what to do.  And he give me a few minutes
and so I went ahead and I stood there for a
few minutes, but the pain become so
excruciating I was in tears and I called him
again.  I said, Donnie I think I need to go
get myself look at.  I’m in a lot of pain, and
I was crying so bad.  Donnie said, okay, well
then just go ahead and I called the main
office.  Kathy told me to go over to this
place on Zero and that’s what I done.        

Q.   Where was this excruciating pain?

A.   Well, for the most part it was in my
hand.  It felt like my hand had literally been
torn off of my arm and it was in my right hand
and going up into my arm.  It burnt.  It was
hurting me so bad.
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Q.   Now you testified that you worked on some
place on Zero, but the first medical was Saint
Edwards Medical Center emergency room.  

A.   I don’t understand what you’re saying.

Q.   What place on Zero did you go to?

A.   I don’t know.  Is it ProMed?  It’s a walk
in clinic.

Q.   Oh, okay.  Doctor Sheikha?

A.   Huh uh.

Q.   What’d he do for you?

A.   They took me in, they did, of course a
drug test and I sat there for quite a while.
They finally got me to the back and they took
me into he room and he come in there and he –
I can’t believe he done it.  He grabbed my
hand.  He throwed my hand back and throwed it
forward and it was too much for me.  He took
my hand in there and he laid it like this and
like this.  He took a picture of it.  He give
me a bunch of pain medication and a bunch of
muscle relaxers and sent me home.

Q.   Did you take those?

A.   Yes.

Q.   How’d your condition get after you took
that medication?

A.   Well, I guess what any medication would
do, it made me groggy and it helped me relax
for a time, but come the following couple of
days I called Brian.  I said, Brian, I said,
I’m hurting so bad and my – my thumb come up,
it looked like a drumstick on a chicken, a
chicken wing.  And I told Brian, I said Brian
I’m having so much problems.  Mr. Gilger told
me, he said, well I’m going to set you up an
appointment over at this other place and
that’s where I went.  And he sent me – he took
x-rays, but he said that you have to pull the
thumb over.  

Q.   The doctor will have to say what he – the
doctor will have to say what he needs to say.”
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On June 15, 2010, the claimant visited Cooper Clinic P.A. and

was seen by Dr. Mohammad Sheikha.  Following is a portion of that

medical record:

“SUBJECTIVE: She came with pain to the right
wrist.  According to her she actually was
arranging some supplies when she accidentally
tripped over boxes and she landed on the right
wrist and her back.  She came to the clinic
crying from pain located on the right wrist
area.  She denied any injury before.

PLAN: We gave her a splint and prescription
for Ultram, Voltaren gel and Darvocet p.r.n.
for pain.  Return to work on the 17th. 

FINAL DIAGNOSIS: Sprain on the right wrist.”

On that same day, Dr. Laura Moore-Farrell performed an x-ray of the

claimant’s right wrist.  The impression from that x-ray was “three

views right wrist with no acute abnormalities seen.”  At that time,

the claimant was placed on right hand restrictions of no pulling or

pushing over ten pounds, no lifting over ten pounds, wear a

splint/sling/brace fourteen days, and ice and elevate injury twelve

days.  The claimant was allowed to return to work as of June 17,

2010, on this limited duty.

On June 21, 2010, the claimant was again seen at Cooper Clinic

by Dr. Keith Holder.  At that time, the claimant reported increased

pain and swelling in her right hand and reported pain at a level of

eight out of ten.  Dr. Moore-Farrell again performed an x-ray of

the right navicular and the report from Dr. Holder indicates an

impression of a right navicular fracture.  At that time, the
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claimant was placed in an OCL thumb spica splint.  The claimant was

allowed to return to work with no use of the right hand.

On June 23, 2010, the claimant again reported to Dr. Keith

Holder at Cooper Clinic with a chief complaint of right wrist

injury.  The history of present illness indicates that the claimant

still has pain in her thumb and the “stuff box area.”  The medical

record further indicates that the claimant was placed in a short

arm thumb spica cast and was to return to Cooper Clinic in two

weeks for removal of the cast and in consideration of an MRI due to

“snuff box” tenderness.  During that visit, the claimant was seen

by Dr. John Harper.  The claimant was also placed on one handed

duty.

On July 7, 2010, the claimant was again seen at Cooper Clinic

by Dr. Harper.  The following are portions of the medical report

from that visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: Sheila McKaughan returns today.
Her cast was removed.  She is nontender in the
snuff box.  Most of her pain appears to be at
the IP joint of the thumb, which is in a
different location.  She complains of swelling
there.

OBJECTIVE: Today on exam, she has good range
of motion of her thumb.  She is nontender in
the snuff box and nontender in the
scapholunate area.

IMAGING STUDIES: X-rays ordered and performed
are unremarkable.

PLAN: We will allow her to return to work
without restrictions.  She was placed in a VCU
brace for immobilization.  No restrictions.
No permanent impairment.”
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The claimant was seen at Cooper Clinic on June 15, 21, 23, and July

7, 2010.  I note that not one medical record, in that time period,

indicates that the claimant ever complained of difficulties with

her low back.  The claimant gave testimony that she did complain to

doctors during that time period about low back difficulties;

however, her testimony is contrary to the medical evidence.

The claimant also alleges that she sustained a compensable low

back injury on August 25, 2010.  At the hearing, the claimant gave

testimony regarding this alleged injury as follows:

“Q.   Let’s move up to August 25th, on August
25th you went to the emergency room, is that
right?

A.   Yes.

Q.   What caused that?

A.   I was filling up my bags.  They had sent
one of the supervisors home, which left only
me and B.J. in the – on the – on the job.  Mr.
Helms had moved everything over and had it so
unorganized, I went over and I tried to pick
up the box and when I picked up the box the
box was heavy.  The bottom fell out from under
it, but it slung me back.  When I picked it up
it slung me back.  I didn’t fall, but it did
sling me back and the parts flew out and I
went and I told B.J., I said, B.J. when I
picked that up something happened and I’m
hurting.  I’ve pulled it.  

Q.   Did your complaints change with your
back?

A.   No.

Q.   Well, I mean, were they different prior
to this incident with the box than they were
after the box?

A.   I was tender, but I thought well, maybe
it bruise.  You know, it’s just bruised.  It
will go away.  And so yes, when I picked up
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the box and it slung me backwards somewhat,
yes, it did change.

Q.   Tell the Judge how it changed.

A.   Well, I begin to have after a period of
time, I begin to have pain and it would come
from the lower part of my back, it would go
into my legs.  First it was both legs.  Since
then it’s changed.  It goes from one leg to
the other one.  It will move from like the
back area either shoot down or it comes around
into my hip.

Q.   Now you continued working even after this
incident with the box?

A.   Yes.

Q.   What was your job after you went to the
emergency room on the 25th?

A.   They put me on, again, the muscle
relaxers and the pain medication.  I would
just try to fill up the bags.  The supervisors
would open them for me and I would put the
parts in the bags and I would lay them on the
table and try to pack them.”

On August 25, 2010, the claimant did report to Sparks Regional

Medical Center ER and was seen by Dr. Timothy Burmaster.  Records

admitted into evidence from that visit states, in part:

“History of Present Illness: The patient is a
50 years old Female who presents with lumbar
pain.  The onset was gradual.  Duration
lasting 2 day(s).  Location of pain: Bilateral
lumbar, sacral.  Character of pain: moderate.
The function limitation is antalgic gait.  The
mitigating factor is negative.  Prior
episodes: occasional.  The risk factor is
repetitive stress.”

The medical records indicate that the claimant was diagnosed with

sclatica and a lumbosacral strain.  The claimant was prescribed

Flexoril for spasms.  This information can be found at Joint

Exhibit, Page 51.  While the claimant was at the emergency room on
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August 25, 2010, she underwent an x-ray of the lumbar spine.  The

impression from that x-ray is found at Joint Exhibit 1, Page 52,

and states as follows:

“The lumbar vertebral bodies maintain their
normal height.  There is normal intervertebral
disc space height as well.  There is no
spondylolisthesis.

IMPRESSION: No acute osseous abnormality of
the lumbar spine.”

I note that this is the first medical record found in the submitted

medical documents that indicates that the claimant has back

difficulties.

On August 30, 2010, the claimant was again seen at Cooper

Clinic by Dr. Harp.  Portions of that report states as follows:

“SUBJECTIVE: Sheila returns today regarding a
right wrist.  Overall her symptoms appear to
be improving.  She is still participating in
occupational therapy with Chris Honaker.
Latest progress note is not immediately
available.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: she is nontender in the
snuff box and she has normal range of motion
of the wrist.

ASSESSMENT: Resolved wrist injury.

PLAN: Resume work without restriction.  She
has full range of motion, there is no
impairment.  She is at maximal medical
improvement.  Return to the clinic or p.r.n.”

The claimant was again seen by Dr. Harp at Cooper Clinic on

September 20, 2010.  The following is a portion of the report from

that visit.

“SUBJECTIVE: Sheila McKaughan returns today
for follow up of her right wrist.  She has
pain over the pisiform, over the thenar
eminence, and over the first dorsal tunnel or
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compartment.  Finkelstein test is mildly
positive.  Her symptoms appear to be very
global.

PLAN: We will proceed with an MRI to rule out
a bone edema or other problems.  She will
return to the clinic after this study.  We can
consider a steroid injection for her De
Quervain’s tenosynovitis.”

I note for the record that the medical records indicate that the

claimant did not complain at either her August 30, 2010, or

September 20, 2010, visits to Cooper Clinic regarding her alleged

low back difficulties.

The claimant has also alleged that she suffered a low back

injury on November 2, 2010.  The claimant gave the following

testimony during the hearing regarding that time period:

“Q.   It appears from the medical that you
went back to the emergency room on the 4th –
on the 1st of November 2010 and again on the
2nd of November 2010.

A.   Yes.

Q.   Can you tell us what caused that?

A.   I began to have trimmers.  The trimmers
would start on the inside.  I can feel them
before I actually have them.  And I would – my
body would just start shaking uncontrollably.
The pain, it goes into my legs, into my feet,
my ankles.  And I went back in and the doctor
told me they -

          BY MR. FRYE:  Your Honor, objection.

A.   Oh, I’m sorry.
          BY THE COMMISSION:  That will be
sustained.

A.   Sorry.

CONTINUATION OF DIRECT EXAMINATION
     BY MR. ELLIG:  
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Q.   You can say you went back in –

A.   I went back in.  I was given
prescriptions and told that I could be on
light duty....

Q.   ...You mentioned that you went to the or
testified that you went to the emergency room
on the 1st and 2nd of November of 2010 because
of these trimmers and problems with your legs.
When did those start?  How soon before you
went to the emergency room?

A.   The pain and I guess the light trimmers
probably started in about July, first part of
August, latter part of August.

Q.   Did they get worse or did you finally
just decide to go to the emergency room in
November?

A.   I had been going to the emergency room.
I needed an MRI.

Q.   You need to back up a little bit.

A.   Oh, okay.  I had gone to the emergency
room.  I was continually going to the
emergency room.  

Q.   Did you go to the emergency room more
than August 25 and November 1st and November
2nd of 2010?

A.   No.

Q.   Those were your three visits?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And these trimmers, did they – did you
first notice those in conjunction with any
type of activity or event?

A.   When I would stand on my feet, if was
tired.  If I would stand on my feet for a long
periods of time.  Like within that eight hours
shift the longer that I stood on my feet I
would begin to have the trimmers or if I was
having to put the bags in the container over
and over and over I would begin to feel them.
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Q.   Did these progressively worsen?

A.   Yes.”

On November 1, 2010, the claimant was again seen at Sparks

Regional Medical Center emergency room by Dr. Brittany Moore with

a chief complaint of back/hip/leg pain.  At Joint Exhibit, Page 66,

we find a medical report regarding the claimant’s November 1, 2010,

visit to the emergency room.  Following is the history of present

illness and associated sections of that report:

“History of Present Illness: The patient is a
50 years old Female who presents with lumbar
pain.  The onset was abrupt.  Duration lasting
approximately 2 week(s).  Location of pain:
lumbar.  Character of pain: severe and sharp.
The function limitation is antalgic gait and
unable to do activities of daily living.  The
mitigating factor is negative.  Prior
episodes: occasional.  The risk factor is
fall.

Associated Symptoms
Constitutional symptoms: Negative.
Cardiovascular symptoms: Negative.
Respiratory symptoms: Negative.
Gastrointestinal symptoms: Negative.
Genitourinary symptoms: Negative.
Musculoskeletal symptoms: Acute back pain
muscle spasms
Neurologic injury: pain going down both legs,
right worse than left.  No Decreased motor
function:, no Decreased sensation:, no Bowel
or bladder dysfunction.”

At that time, the claimant was placed on work restrictions as

follows:

“Please allow light duty with opportunities
for sitting.  No lifting until released by
ortho.”

The medical records from that visit also indicate that the claimant

was diagnosed with lumbosacral strain.
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On November 2, 2010, the claimant was again seen at the Sparks

Regional Medical Center emergency room.  This time by Dr. Jamie

Maner with a chief complaint of back pain.  At Joint Exhibit, Page

77, the medical record indicates the following history of present

illness:

“The patient is a 50 years old Female who
presents with back pain with spasms to lower
ext.  Convalescence course: worsening.  Reason
for reevaluation: symptom related.  Pt seen
yesterday.  Pt states today pushing and
lifting heavy carts and started to have bad
spasms to lower ext and legs.”

At that time, the claimant was diagnosed with back pain and

discharged from the emergency room.

On November 8, 2010, the claimant was again seen at the Sparks

Regional Medical Center emergency room by Dr. Brittany Moore with

the chief complaint of hip/leg pain.  At Joint Exhibit, Page 90,

the following history of present illness and associated symptoms is

given:

“The patient is a 50 years old Female who
present with back pain.  The onset was
gradual.  Duration lasting approximately 3
weeks(s).  Location of pain: lumbar.
Character of pain: moderate and sharp.  The
function limitation is minimal.  There are
mitigating factors including analgesics and
muscle relaxers.  pt seen in Er 11/1 and 11/2,
has not f/u with a PCP or RVO, here again for
same c/o, would like a refill of valium.

Associated Symptoms:
Cardiovascular symptoms: Negative.
Respiratory symptoms: Negative.
Musculoskeletal symptoms: Back pain
Neurologic injury: pain radiating down right
leg.  No Decreased motor function:, no
Decreased sensation:, no Bowel or bladder
dysfunction.”
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The claimant was diagnosed with a lumbosacral strain and discharged

at that time.  The emergency room record also has a note found on

Page 91 which states:

“Pt instructed to f/u with a PCP regarding
back injury and medication r/t back injury,
cannot continue to come to ER for injury that
was sustained 3 weeks ago.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove the compensability of

all, some, or one of the low back injuries she alleges to have

suffered.  In order to do so, she must first prove the existence of

objective medical findings regarding her lower back.  After review

of the medical records submitted in this matter, I find at least

two portions of the record where spasm of the back is indicated.

One is found at Joint Exhibit 1, Page 51, and states:

“Pharmacy: Flexeril 10 mg oral tablet
(Ordered): 1, tab(s), Oral, TID, Scheduled /
PRN, 30, tab(s), 8/25/2010 10:21 PM, for
spasm.”

The other is found at Joint Exhibit 1, Page 66, in a Sparks

Regional Medical Center emergency room report under the section

entitled “Associates Symptoms” which states:

“Muculoskeletal symptoms: Acute back pain
muscle spasms.”

These two medical records will support the claimant’s position that

objective medical evidence regarding her alleged back injury or

injuries exist.  However, the claimant must also prove a causal

connection between her objective medical evidence and her

allegations of the mechanism or mechanisms that caused it or them.

In the present matter, the claimant’s credibility is key in

forming this causal relationship in that she was the only person to
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provide testimony regarding the alleged events on June 15, 2010,

August 25, 2010, and November 2, 2010, when she alleges to have

suffered compensable low back injuries.  The claimant is lacking in

credibility due in part to her testimony deviating greatly from

that of the medical reports in this matter.  She initially claims

the injury of June 15, 2010, but there is no mention in any medical

report about back difficulties until August 25, 2010.  At that

time, the claimant does go to Sparks’ ER for back pain but medical

records found at Joint Exhibit 1, Page 44, indicate a gradual onset

lasting two days.  The claimant gave testimony that her injury

occurred that day while picking up a box.

The following is a portion of the claimant’s cross examination

testimony at the hearing and about how her testimony relates to

medical records submitted into evidence:

Q.   Okay, I’ve got you going to the emergency
room on November 1st.  

A.   Yes.

Q.   Okay, have down, “onset was abrupt,
duration lasting approximately two weeks, has
severe and sharp pain, unable to do activities
of daily living”.  Did you tell them all that?

A.   I just told them my job and what I was
doing.  I can’t – I can’t say what the doctor
would put down.

Q.   I’m asking what you told them.

A.   I told them the problems I was having.
Of course they had already been seeing me.

Q.   Alright, again, I’m on Page 66.  Would
you agree with me that their history here is
not what you’re telling us here today?

A.   Yes.



18

Q.   Alright, I want to turn over to Page 74.
This is dated November 1st and chief complaint
low back pain. 

A.   Huh uh.

Q.   It says, “times two weeks”, you see that?

A.   Huh uh.

Q.   Is that a yes?

A.   Yes.

Q.   That would put – and that would be back
middle of October, wouldn’t it?

A.   I suppose.

Q.   Why would you tell the emergency room
that you had fallen two weeks before that?

A.   I’m sorry, I can’t help what’s on paper.
I have not told them that I feel two weeks
prior to that.  I told them that I fell June
the 15th.  “

The respondents called Mr. Gilger, the president of the

respondent/company as a witness in this matter.  In his testimony

he gave what I believe to be a credible description of the type of

work the claimant was performing during the time periods in

question.  I do not believe that this type of work could cause the

type of aggravation that the claimant is alleging.  Mr. Gilger also

gave credible testimony that the claimant did not during these

times periods complain or contend to him that she had work related

back problems.

Again, it is the claimant’s burden to prove the injuries she

alleges compensable.  Given the testimony and medical evidence

presented to the Commission in this matter, I simply find that the

claimant cannot prove that any of her alleged injuries including
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June 15, 2010, August 25, 2010, and November 2, 2010, and her

alternative contention of a compensable aggravation due to

continued work caused cumulative stress and trauma to her low back

to be compensable.  The claimant has failed to meet her burden in

this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 13, 2011, and contained in an

amended pre-hearing order filed August 24, 2011, are hereby

accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical findings regarding her alleged

low back difficulties.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable low back injury on June

15, 2010.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a low back injury on August 25, 2010.
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5. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable low back injury on

November 2, 2010.

6. The claimant has failed to prove in the alternative that

she sustained a compensable aggravation to her low back due to her

continued work which caused cumulative stress and trauma to her low

back.

7. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to dismiss these claims in their entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


